
 

 

 
 

Meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee 

Monday 10th October, 2022 at 5.30pm 

In Committee Room 2 at the Council House,  
Priory Road, Dudley 

 

Agenda - Public Session 

(Meeting open to the public and press) 
 

1. Apologies for absence. 
 

2. To report the appointment of any substitute members serving for this 
meeting of the Committee. 
 

3. To receive any declarations of interest under the Members’ Code of 
Conduct. 
 

5. To consider any questions from Members to the Chair where two clear 
days notice has been given to the Monitoring Officer (Council 
Procedure Rule 11.8). 

 
Chief Executive 
Dated: 30th September, 2022 
Distribution: 
Councillor M Rogers (Chair)  
Councillor P Atkins (Vice-Chair)  
Councillors R Ahmed, T Crumpton, A Davies, J Elliott, M Hanif, A 
Hopwood, L Johnson, P Lowe, M Qari, K Razzaq and D Stanley; J Griffiths 
– Dudley Healthwatch (Co-opted Member) 
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4. Feedback from the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee 
Working Group (Pages 4 - 7) 
 



 

Please note the following concerning meetings at Dudley Council 
House: 
 
To continue to protect vulnerable people, you are asked to note the 
following information when attending meetings:-  
 

 Do not attend if you feel unwell; if you have tested positive for Covid-19; 
if you are self-isolating or if you suspect that you are symptomatic. 

 Windows/doors will be opened to provide adequate ventilation. 

 Sanitise your hands when arriving and leaving the building and wash 
your hands regularly. 

 Hand sanitiser and antibacterial wipes are available at various 
locations.  

 People suffering from long term conditions or living with vulnerable 
people are encouraged to wear face masks in meeting rooms, 
communal areas and when moving around the building.  Surgical masks 
are available at reception. 

 All people are encouraged to be vaccinated to limit any potential ill-
health effects.  

 Be respectful of everyone’s personal space and preferences when you 
attend meetings. 

 If you cannot maintain distancing or in a crowded environment, please 
wear a mask 

 

Toilets 

 Toilet facilities are available on site and are subject to safety measures 
that are in place.  All the toilets have hand washing facilities. 

 
No smoking 

 There is no smoking on the Council House premises in line with national 
legislation.  It is an offence to smoke in or on the premises. You cannot 
use e-cigarettes and/or similar vaping devices. 

 
In Case of Emergency 

 In the event of the alarms sounding, please leave the building by the 
nearest exit. There are Officers who will assist you in the event of this 
happening, please follow their instructions. 
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Submitting Apologies for Absence 

 Elected Members can submit apologies by contacting Democratic 
Services (see our contact details below).  Members wishing to appoint a 
substitute should notify Democratic Services as soon as possible in 
advance of the meeting.  Any substitute Members must be eligible to 
serve on the meeting in question (for example, he/she must have 
received the training required by the Council).  

 
Private and Confidential Information 

 Any agendas containing reports with ‘exempt’ information should be 
treated as private and confidential.  It is your responsibility to ensure that 
information containing private and personal data is kept safe and secure 
at all times.  Confidential papers should be handed to Democratic 
Services for secure disposal.  If you choose to retain the documents you 
should ensure that the information is securely stored and destroyed 
within six months. 

 
General 

 Public Wi-Fi is available in the Council House.   

 The use of mobile devices or electronic facilities is permitted for the 
purposes of recording/reporting during the public session of the meeting.  
The use of any such devices must not disrupt the meeting – Please turn 
off any ringtones or set your devices to silent.  

 Information about the Council and our meetings can be viewed on the 
website www.dudley.gov.uk 

 
If you need advice or assistance 

 If you (or anyone you know) requires assistance to access the venue, or 
if you have any other queries, please contact Democratic Services  - 
Telephone 01384 815238 or E-mail 
Democratic.Services@dudley.gov.uk 

 
If you are reading these documents on an electronic device, you have 
saved the Council £7.00 (on average) per printed agenda and helped 
reduce the Council’s carbon footprint 
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Agenda Item No. 4 

 

 

Meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee –  
10th October, 2022 
 
Report of the Chair 
 
Feedback from the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee 
Working Group 
 
Purpose of report 
 
1. To provide feedback from the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny 

Committee Working Group meeting held on 29th September, 2022, on the 
work undertaken by the Council’s Mental Health, Health and Safety and 
Corporate Landlord Teams on the Woodside Day Centre. 
 

Recommendations 
 
2. 
 

It is recommended:- 
 

 That the short-term capital required to ensure Woodside Day Centre is 
committed from the Adult Social Care capital budget and the proposed 
partial re-opening and use of the two portacabins on site, subject to 
remedial works, be noted and endorsed. 
 

 That the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, in conjunction with the 
Director of Adult Social Care, be recommended to seek a land 
valuation for the site and report back to a future meeting of the Health 
and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee Working Group with options 
for future provision of the service identified. 
 

Background 
 
3. 
 

The Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee Working Group 
held on 29th September, 2022, considered an update report on the work 
undertaken by the Council’s Mental Health, Health and Safety and 
Corporate Landlord Teams on the Woodside Day Centre. 
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4. 
 

Detailed information in relation to the buildings condition survey, the key 
Health and Safety and Corporate Landlord issues identified at the site, as 
well as the support that had continued to be provided to attendees of the 
Centre, since the closure in March 2020, were outlined. 
 

5. Members were advised that significant investment would be required to 
ensure the whole centre was fit for purpose and safe and that investment 
necessary was not affordable.  However, whilst it was currently not safe to 
re-open the entirety of the Woodside building, to meet the objective of 
having on-site activities in the short-term, partial access to the main 
building, together with the use of two portacabins on site, which were 
previously occupied by Black Country Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust, 
could be facilitated, subject to remedial works. 
 

6. During the meeting Members made comments and asked questions and 
responses were provided accordingly.  Action notes from the meeting will 
be circulated to Members of the Working Group in due course. 
 

7. In light of deliberations at the meeting, it was apparent that the service and 
on-site activities in the short-term needed to be re-opened as soon as is 
safely possible.  However, further evaluation in relation to the long-term 
feasibility of the whole site was necessary.  Members were of the view that 
a modern, purpose fit mental health rehabilitation facility was very much 
needed within the Borough.  The Director of Adult Social Care advised 
that the Council did not have the funding necessary to construct a new 
facility. 
 

8. Following discussion, Members agreed the recommendations as set out in 
paragraph 2 above.  The Committee is asked to endorse these 
recommendations.  
 

Finance 
 

9. The costs of operating the scrutiny arrangements will be contained within 
existing budgetary allocations. 
 

Law 
 
10. 
 

Scrutiny Committees are established in accordance with the provisions of 
the Local Government Act 1972 and the requirements of the Council’s 
Constitution, which was adopted under the Local Government Act 2000, 
subsequent legislation and associated Regulations and Guidance. 
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11. Working Groups are not Committees as defined by Section 101 of the 
Local Government Act, 1972 and can only make recommendations. 
 

Risk Management 
 

12. The Council is committed to adopting best practice in its management of 
risk. It aims to ensure risk is maintained at an acceptable level to 
maximise opportunities and demonstrate that it has given full 
consideration of the implications of risk to the delivery and achievement of 
its outcomes, strategic aims and priorities. 
 

Equality Impact 
 
13. Provision exists within the Council’s scrutiny arrangements for overview 

and scrutiny to be undertaken of the Council’s policies on equality and 
diversity. 

 

Human Resources/Organisational Development 
 
14. 
 

The issues referred to in this report are administered within existing 
staffing resources. 
 

Commercial/Procurement  
 
15.  
 

This report has no impact on the Council’s potential to commercially trade. 

Environment/Climate Change 
 

16. This report has no direct implications on the environment or the Council’s 
work in addressing Climate Change and achieving Net Zero target by 
2041. 
 

Council Priorities and Projects 
 
17. In order the deliver the aims and objectives of the Council Plan and 

contribute the wider borough vision it is imperative the authority has a 
sound and robust process in place to consult with its key stakeholders on 
activity across the authority. 
 

 

 
 
Councillor M Rogers 
Chair of the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee 
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Report Author:  Helen Mills – Democratic Services Officer  
   Telephone: 01384 815271 
   Email: helen.mills@dudley.gov.uk 
 
List of Background Documents 
 
The Council’s Constitution 
Action Notes of the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee Working 
Group – 29th September, 2022 
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